
       STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Water Board was held on Thursday, March 8, 2018 at 4:00 

p.m. in Council Chambers of City Hall. 

David McCauley  Mayor       Present 
Susan Aloi   City Recorder     Present 
Robbie Skinner                       Board Member                                 Present 
David Thomas   Board Member     Present 
Don Nestor   Board Member     Present 
Eric Waggoner   Board Member     Absent 
Kelly Arnold                               Line Superintendent                                    Present 
Jerry Arnold   Director of Public Works    Present 
Jay Hollen                                  City Engineer                                            Present 
Amberle Jenkins  Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Present 
 
Also in attendance:  Jerry Myers, City Water Dept.; Randy Blankenship, Chapman Technical 

Meeting Agenda Posted 03-05-18  

--- Ribbon Cutting Ceremony-Victoria Hill WST at 3:15 pm--- 
City of Buckhannon Water Board 4:00pm at City Hall in Council Chambers  Meeting Agenda for 

Thursday, March 8, 2018 

A. Call to Order 

A.1    Moment of Silence 

A.2    Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B. Recognized Guests 

B.1 Chapman Technical Group (D.1, D.2 , & D.5  Update) 
 

C. Finance Report  
  C.1      February 2018 (Amby) 
 
D.     Department Reports 
         D.1    WTP broken shaft on floc basin  (Jay/CTG/Kelly) 
   D.2 Victoria Hill Tank Project (Jay/CTG) 
  D.3   Water Dept. Report (Kelly) 
  D.4     SWP Early Warning Monitoring System (Jay) 
  D.5    Water System Improvement Project 
     
E.     Correspondence and Information  
 E.1        Shawn Flanigan Update 
 E.2        Job Posting for Water Plant Operator 
                  E.3       Adrian PSD January 2018 Meeting Minutes 
 E.4        Memo and Response re: New Victoria Hill WST-1.2 million gallon tank -going on line 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 

 F.1        Approval of Minutes –February 8, 2018  
   

G.      Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
                G.1        Victoria Hill WST Project-Pay Application #5 & Liquidated Damages 
                G.2        Deer Creek WST Panel Re-Edgecoat/Recaulk Fee Proposal 
                G.3        Chapman Technical Group-Water System  Improvement Project Invoices 
                G.4        Discussion/Possible Vote-Brushy Fork Road Waterline Replacement Cost  
                G.5        Bid Results & Recommendation Source Water Protection Early Warning Monitoring System 
                G.6        Accept letter of Resignation Melvin Perry &  Assistance in Training of new operator 
                G.7       Approval to Hire Water Plant Operator 
                G.8       Approval for Voting Delegate WVRWA business meeting in Charleston 03/21/18 
                G.9       Dennis Miller 34 Skyline Drive re: Water Adjustment  
                G.10     Appointment of Departmental Safety Officer 
                G.11     Letter of Request- WV Strawberry Festival Association 
                G.12     Discussion –Request Adrian PSD-Additional Gallons per Month 
                G.13     Letter to Hodgeville PSD- late payments/leak issues in system 
                
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements    
I.      Mayor’s Comments and Announcements 
J.      Adjournment 
 

***Next Meeting is April 12, 2018 at City Hall in Council Chambers. *** 
 

POSTED 03/05/18 

 

 



 

Victoria Hill Water Tank Ribbon Cutting, March 8, 2018. From left: Jerry Myers, Jerry Wamsley, Jerry 
Arnold, Kelly Arnold, Jay Hollen, Councilor Robbie Skinner, Mayor David McCauley (all City of 
Buckhannon), Randy Blankenship, Chapman Technical Group, and Jim Wary, Mid-Atlantic Storage 
Systems 

Buckhannon celebrates new water tank at Victoria Hill; Tank provides 600,000 gallons additional 
storage capacity to water system 

March 8, 2018 

BUCKHANNON, WV:  The new water tank at the Victoria Hill service station is in operation as of February 
22, expanding the City of Buckhannonôs system reserve capacity by 600,000 gallons. The increase in 
water storage will allow the City of Buckhannonôs Water Department to meet increased demand due to 
development and business activity in the Buckhannon area. 

Mayor David McCauley, Councilor Robbie Skinner, and City of Buckhannon personnel joined Chapman 
Technical Groupôs Randy Blankenship and Mid-Atlantic Storage Systemsô representative, Jim Wary, for a 
ribbon cutting at 3:15 p.m. on March 8, 2018. The new tank has a capacity of 1.2 million gallons, but with 
the tank at St. Josephôs Hospital recently decommissioned, the net increase for the water system is 
600,000 gallons for a total system storage of 4.6 million gallons. 

The Harley A. Brown Memorial Water Plant and Buckhannon Water Department provide water service to 
4,004 customers in Buckhannon and surrounding area. The Buckhannon system also provides water to 
four public service districts in Upshur County, serving over 20,000 customers combined. The water plant 
maintains equipment with the technology to treat and monitor a maximum of 5.56 million gallons of water, 
averaging over 2 million gallons per day. The department also maintains 42 miles of water lines serving 
customers throughout the City and surrounding area. To ensure high quality service, each water 
department employee holds a valid water distribution license or plant operator license. The City of 
Buckhannon Water Department is consistently ranked in the top tier of the stateôs water systems for both 
affordability and financial soundness, as well as meeting all health and environmental standards. 

For questions, contact Callie Cronin Sams, callie.csams@buckhannonwv.org. 

The meeting was called to order by Mayor McCauley followed by a moment of silence and pledge to 

the flag. 

Chapman Technical Group: Randy Blankenship 

¶ WTP broken shaft on floc basin – part was under warranty; has been replaced and 

installed, and is working fine now. 

 

¶ Victoria Hill Tank Project – ribbon cutting held before meeting.  Mr. Blankenship 

presented pay request of $5,569.38. Motion Thomas/Nestor to approve the pay request 

of $5,569.48; motion passed. Mayor signed the request.  Waiting for response from Mid-

Atlantic (contractor) regarding liquidated damages and decommissioning. 

 



 

 
 

Water Department Report: Kelly Arnold –  

¶ Monitoring the use of the new tank. St Joseph’s tank is draining and needs a couple of caps 

before decommissioning. Hospital has seen slight increase in water pressure and less 

chlorine in their water.  
CITY OF BUCKHANNON WATER DEPARTMENT 

Monthly Report for March 8, 2018 

¶ Water leaks-0 

¶ Locates-34 

¶ New Services-2 

¶ Residential meters changed-2 

¶ All meters were read in system 

¶ Trailer park on Island Ave. 

¶ Victoria Hill tank complete except for restoration of site. 

¶ {ǘΦ WƻǎŜǇƘΩǎ ǘŀƴƪ ǘƻƻƪ ƻŦŦ ƭƛƴŜ нκнтκму ŀƴŘ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ŘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎΦ 

¶ Worked on drain in filter room. 

¶ Working on Water Department budget. 

¶ 3rd lane at McDonalds. 

¶ LƴǎǘŀƭƭŜŘ пέ ǾŀƭǾŜ ƻƴ ²Ŝǎǘ ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀ {ǘǊŜŜǘΦ  

¶ 65.6 million gallons of water treated for month of February 2.3 million a day. 

¶ Cost per million gallon treated for February 172.25 

¶ 21,225 gallons of water hauled from plant. 

¶ Off & On Reports / Customer complaints answered.--201 



¶ Non-Payments ς 15 

¶ Back-flow/cross-conn. surveys ς Commercial surveys 0, 0 requests for survey were mailed;  7,letters 
requesting test results mailed; 7 test results received; 

¶ Maintenance equipment.  
 

¶ SWP Early Warning Monitoring System – Jay Hollen reminded Board members that a 

$50,000 grant was received last April for this project, and it was supplemented by budget 

funds. Estimate for the system was $87,500. Nine companies requested specs, but bid 

opening yesterday included just one bidder; bid was for $114,552. This is well over the 

amount from the grant and budgeted amount combined. Another grant for $50,000 is 

expected to be received the end of March, but intended for a second monitor.  Mr. Hollen has 

requested an extension on the grant from last year and requested that part of the expected 

grant be used for the first monitor.  Mr. Hollen suggests rejecting the single bid, assuming 

the grant can be extended.  Motion Nestor/Thomas to reject the bid and seek an 

extension on installing the first system. Motion carried.  Jay Hollen will contact the 

bidder and request a new bid closer to the amount budgeted for the project.   

 

 

 
 

Financial Report- Amberle Jenkins:  The following information for February 2018 was submitted 

and explained:   

 

 
 



 
 

 
 

 

 



 

 
Motion Skinner/Nestor to approve the financial report as submitted. Motion carried. 

 

Correspondence and Information: 

¶ Shawn Flanigan Update 

 



¶ Job Posting for Water Plant Operator 

 
Job Posting Water Plant Operator 

City of Buckhannon 
Water Department 

 

Position:  Water Treatment Plant Operator 

Location:  Buckhannon, WV 

Duration:  Full-time  

Pay:  Commensurate to experience and qualifications; Benefits package. 

Position Summary: 

The Operator will perform a variety of tasks in the operation and maintenance of a water treatment plant and work a rotating 

shift schedule which includes nights, weekends and holidays.   

        Tasks to be performed (but not limited to) 

¶ Operation of plant which involves starting and stopping of pumps, quality control/compliance testing, data 

interpretation, make process control adjustments, diagnose operating problems and perform the necessary 

corrective action, observation of SCADA system, troubleshoot and repair plant equipment as necessary. 

¶ Prepare required reports and maintain complete record keeping procedures. 

¶ Perform work not directly related to plant operations such as cleaning and housekeeping, lawn and site 

maintenance, etc. 

¶ Assist Distribution Crew as needed. 

Qualifications 

¶ High School diploma or GED 

¶ Valid West Virginia drivers license 

¶ Must possess at least a Class II Water Treatment license issued in the State of West Virginia with the ability to 

achieve the Class III certification in 3-6 months or a Class III Water Treatment certification issued in the state 

of West Virginia 

¶ Educational background in biology, chemistry, mathematics or environmental science is recommended but 

not required. 

¶  Possess basic knowledge in the principles of water treatment operations and maintenance. 

¶ Possess knowledge of computer software including Microsoft Word, excel and data management systems. 

¶ Must be able to lift 50 pounds above shoulder level. 

¶ Must be willing function in a Team oriented workplace. 

¶ Must pass a background check and drug test. 

The City of Buckhannon is an EEOC employer committed to the principle of equal opportunity for all qualified persons, and 

employs withƻǳǘ ǊŜƎŀǊŘ ǘƻ ŀƴȅ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭΩǎ ŎǊŜŜŘΣ ǊŀŎŜΣ ŎƻƭƻǊΣ ŜǘƘƴƛŎƛǘȅΣ ƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ƻǊƛƎƛƴΣ ǊŜƭƛƎƛƻƴΣ ƎŜƴŘŜǊΣ ŀƎŜΣ ƘŀƴŘƛŎŀǇΣ ŦŀƳƛƭƛŀƭ 

status, or sexual orientation 

Applications can be obtained at Buckhannon City Hall, 70 E. Main Street, Buckhannon, WV 26201 or by calling 304-472-1651 

between the hours of 8:30am-4:30pm Monday-Friday  

Applications will be accepted until March 8, 2018. 

 

¶ Adrian PSD January 2018 meeting minutes  

 
Adrian Public Service District 

January 11, 2018 

 

Monthly Board Meeting 

 

Present from Adrian PSD were:  Paul Spencer, Don Killingsworth, Philip Petrosky, Eric Brunn and Nina Monroe.  

Visitors:  Visitors (see attached sing in sheet) 



 

All motions are unanimous unless otherwise noted. 

 

The meeting was called to order at 10:00 am by Chairman Spencer. 

 

 

Minutes of the December 14, 2017 meeting were read. Motion to accept as read was made by Phil, second by Don. 

Minutes of December 07, 2017 Phase 7 Progress meeting were read.  Motion to accept as read was made by Phil, 

second by Don. 

 

Invoices were presented ï Motion to pay was made by Phil, second by Don. 

 

Old Business 

¶ Phase VII ï Nothing new to report 

¶ Phase VIII ï Nothing new to report 

¶ Strader complaint case ï we will ask for an extension on hearing date 

¶ Jack Davidson wants response in writing regarding a hydrant in his area.  Nina will write a letter citing 

Trey Hornorôs letter. 

 

New Business 

Pickens Petition for Service ï The Board heard from several visitors who are interested in a waterline 

extension to serve the community of Pickens in Randolph County.  Shane Whitehair from Region Seven 

suggested that we begin collection of signed Water User Agreements and Tap Fees.  We would need to 

adjust our district boundaries.  Nina will write a letter to the City of Buckhannon water board requesting an 

amendment to the water purchase agreement which would increase the purchase amount to fifteen million 

gallon per month (15 mgm). 

 

Maintenance ï Eric  

Repaired leak at Sago Rd and Rt 20 ï Two valves and a T 

Repaired leak at Arlington ï valve bolts have deteriorated  

Found leak at 2 inch meter at car wash 

Making repairs at Hinkleville PS 

Installed two (2) new taps ï two waiting 

 

Office ï Nina  

Business as usual 

   

The meeting adjourned at 12:30. Next regular meeting will be February 08, 2018. 

 

Board of Directors 

Paul Spencer, Chairman            Don B. Killingsworth, Vice Chairman 

Philip L. Petrosky, Sec., Treas. 

 

¶ Memo and Response re: New Victoria Hill WST – 1.2 million gallon tank – going on 

line 

 



 
 

Per Jay Hollen as information: 

¶ Executed Agreement COB Water Board & CTG RE; Task Order No. 7 for ACP Water 

System Improvements: 

 

 
 



Consent Agenda: 

¶ Approval of minutes – February 8, 2018. 

 

Motion Skinner/Nestor to approve the minutes of the meeting held February 8, 2018.  

Motion carried. 

 

Strategic Issues for Discussion and Vote: 

¶ Dennis Miller; 34 Skyline Drive re: Water Adjustment – Amby Jenkins researched the 

previous water usage and billing for the Millers.  Mr. Miller was in attendance, and indicated 

a desire to work with the City rather than appealing to the Public Service Commission.  

Mayor McCauley suggested a means of determining adjustment that is fair to the Millers and 

could be followed for other customers.  Motion Thomas/Nestor to select the four 

highest-usage months’ amount and adjust back to the average amount of the other 42 

months and refund the difference to the Millers.  Amby estimates that the amount of 

adjustments would be approximately $200.  Motion passed. 

 

 
 

¶ Jay Hollen shared the official proposal from Deer Creek WST Panel Re-

Edgecoat/Recaulk Fee Proposal – on hold until next month. 

 

¶ Jay Hollen presented an invoice from Chapman Technical Group for $37,267.16 – this 

is covered by Dominion as part of the Water System Improvement project.   Motion 

Nestor/Skinner to pay this $37,267.16 invoice to Chapman. Motion passed. 



 
 

 
 

¶ Discussion/possible vote – Brushy Fork Road Waterline Replacement – A water line 

needs to be moved to accommodate road extension by Department of Highways. DOH will 

pay for much of this, but improvements to the water line can be made. This would lay the 

groundwork for a connection to J.F. Allen, and cost an additional approximately $39,000 

paid by the Water Board. Amby Jenkins indicated that there are CDs available for capital 



projects such as this. Motion Skinner/Nestor to approve the use of CDs to cover the 

additional expense for waterline replacement on Brushy Fork Road.  Motion passed. 

 

¶ Motion Nestor/Skinner to accept resignation of Melvin Perry, Water Plant Operator, 

as of the end of March 2018.  Kelly Arnold explained that Mr. Perry will work part-time 

and use vacation time to finish up a couple of projects at the water plant.  Motion passed. 

 

 
 

¶ Approval to hire Water Plant Operator – Due to the resignation of Melvin Perry, the 

position has been advertised.  One of the applicants was Kelly Arnold’s son, Kevin, who is a 

Class II Operator in the Elkins system.  To avoid the appearance of conflict of interest, Kelly 

Arnold and Jerry Arnold did not participate in the review of applications.  Jerry Myers 

reviewed the applications and recommends the hiring of Kevin Arnold, based on his 

application and Mr. Myers’ consultation with plant operators in other cities.  He 

recommends that Kevin Arnold take the Class III Operator exam within six months. Motion 

Thomas/Nestor to hire Kevin Arnold as a Class III Water Plant Operator at 

$18.07/hour.  Dave Thomas understands that some people complain about family 

members being employed by the City, but he sees far more benefits than challenges to 

having family members employed by the City, as a shared passion. Motion passed. 

 

¶ Approval of Voting Delegate WVRWA business meeting in Charleston 03/21/18 –  

Kelly Arnold explained that there were not enough official delegates at the last WVRWA 

annual meeting to have an official meeting.  The meeting has been rescheduled for March 

21. He recommends that he serve as the voting representative at this meeting, with Jerry 

Wamsley as the alternate.  Motion Nestor/Thomas to approve Kelly Arnold as Voting 

Delegate, and Jerry Wamsley as alternate, for the re-scheduled WVRWA Annual 

Business Meeting.  Motion passed. 

 

¶ Appointment of Departmental Safety Officer –  Kelly Arnold nominated Thomas 

Rolenson as the Water Dept. Safety Officer.  Jerry Arnold explained that in next year’s 

budget request, he will include an increase in compensation for all Department Safety 

Officers.  Motion Skinner/Nestor to appoint Thomas Rolenson as Water Department 

Safety Officer. Motion passed. 

 

¶ Letter of Request – WV Strawberry Festival Association – Motion Skinner/Nestor to 

approve WV Strawberry Festival Association’s request for the use of free City water 

during the Strawberry Festival. Motion passed. 



 
¶ Discussion – Request from Adrian PSD for an additional 5,000,000 gallons per month.  

Letter from Adrian PSD indicated that they are beginning plans for two waterline extension 

project.   Jay Hollen indicated that this is a 50% increase in their water use.  He will ask Nina 

Monroe, Manager of Adrian Public Service District, for a formal proposal from their 
engineers. 

 



¶ Letter to Hodgesville PSD – late payments/leak issues in system.  Tom O’Neill has drafted 

a letter to Hodgesville PSD that specifies the amount due from the current water bill and 

amount in arrears, and urges compliance.  Amby Jenkins explained that Hodgesville PSD is 

paying some on the arrears amount, but they are not paying the current bills and, so, are 

falling further behind.  Hodgesville PSD intends to increase rates to their customers, but 

that will not be in effect for a while.  Kelly Arnold indicated that the Hodgesville system has 

many leaks, which are increasing their bills from the City.  Mr. Thomas agrees with having 

Mr. O’Neill and Ms. Jenkins continuing to put pressure on Mr. Gould of Hodgesville PSD.    

Don Nestor suggested asking Hodgesville PSD board members to attend a City Water Board 

meeting to be certain that the board members are aware of the situation.   Mayor McCauley 

shared that he is also sending a letter to Tennerton PSD about their situation.  Motion 

Skinner/Thomas to send the letter from Tom O’Neill to the Hodgesville Public Service 

District.  Motion passed. 

 
 

Board Member Comments: 

¶ Nestor- Appreciated how well the discussion with Mr. Miller went.  He also thinks there 

needs to be future discussions on how the City’s system fits in with the rest of the county. 

¶ Skinner-  Appreciates what the Water Dept. employees do and will continue to do in 

improved weather.  Pleased that the project on Brushy Fork will proceed; this will prepare 

us for the future. 

¶ Thomas- Nothing. 

¶ Jerry Arnold thanked the Board for approving Jerry Myers’ recommendation to hire Kevin 

Arnold. 

 

Mayor’s Comments: NOTHING! 

 

Motion Skinner/Thomas to adjourn the meeting at 5:44pm.  Motion carried. 

Mayor David McCauley  __________________________________________________ 

Recorder Susan Aloi                __________________________________________________ 

 


